
 
 

 

We’re managing private forests, so they work for all of us. ® 
 

WASHINGTON FOREST PROTECTION ASSOCIATION  

724 Columbia St NW, Suite 250 
Olympia, WA  98501  
360-352-1500     Fax: 360-352-4621 

May 10, 2022 
 
Washington Forest Practices Board  
1111 Washington St SE  
PO Box 47012 
Olympia, WA 98504-7012 
Forest.practicesboard@dnr.wa.gov 
 
Re:  Principal’s meeting, Master Project Schedule, Performance Audit Recommendations, Np 
Buffer Deliberations 
 
Dear Forest Practices Board Members:  
 
Washington Forest Protection Association (WFPA) is a forestry trade association representing large 
and small forest landowners and managers of nearly four million acres of productive working forests, 
including timberland located in the coastal and inland regions of the state. Our members support rural 
and urban communities through the sustainable growth and harvest of timber and other forest products 
for U. S. and international markets. For more information about WFPA, please visit our website at 
www.wfpa.org. WFPA respectfully submits the following comments for the Forest Practices Board’s 
(FPB) May 2022 meeting. 
 
Principal’s Meeting 
WFPA would like to thank Commissioner Franz and Department of Natural Resource (DNR) staff for 
pulling together the recent two-day Principal’s meeting. Principals’ engagement in the Timber Fish & 
Wildlife/Forests & Fish (TFW/F&F) process is important for the long-term durability of the system. 
Key benefits of periodic leadership engagement include maintaining foundational TFW/F&F 
commitments/norms as organizational and personnel changes occur, building/maintaining 
relationships which are important for stability in an evolving environment and finding 
opportunities to collaborate on topics of mutual value. Day two of the recent meeting ended on a 
positive note with broad acknowledgement TFW/F&F has accrued significant benefits, a 
commitment to assist with resolving important Adaptive Management Program (AMP) topics, 
and a pledge to work together on broader issues outside of the forested environment, including 
ongoing salmon recovery efforts. This is an important first step and we look forward to ongoing 
work with Commissioner Franz and all TFW/F&F Principals. 
 
WFPA acknowledges the procedural concerns expressed by some caucus representatives about 
cancelation of the special Forest Practice Board (FPB) meeting in April. We did not, however, 
interpret the cancellation as an attempt by DNR to appropriate the authority of the FPB. Rather, 
we viewed engaging the Principals as a means of diffusing conflict, finding opportunity to 
narrow the decision space, and setting the stage for an enduring agreement.  
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As a reminder, the current array of anadromous fish floor (AFF) alternatives represents divergent 
solutions to a poorly defined problem with no clear objectives. In addition, the AFF as a concept 
did not originate in the formal AMP, was not part of the water typing dispute resolution in TFW 
Policy, was not introduced into the AMP through the proposal initiation process, and none of the 
work on the concept since 2018 has been subject to the technical/procedural standards of the 
formal AMP. While the FPB did attempt to check the AMP process box in 2019 by asking TFW 
Policy if an AFF should be considered, that was the extent of AMP involvement. Reviewing the 
notes of the TFW Policy meeting when the AFF was discussed provides a glimpse into the 
concerns about lack of consistency with recognized and required process 
bc tfw julymin 20190711.pdf (wa.gov).  
 
Given this backdrop, expecting the FPB to sort through the plethora of technically complex 
information and arrive at a reasoned decision consistent with the F&F performance goals all 
caucuses can live with does not seem rationale nor collaborative; rather the chances of deepening 
conflict and driving caucuses farther apart is high. Therefore, taking a bit of time for the 
Principals to familiarize themselves with the situation, seek some common ground, and help set 
the stage for future collaboration is worth the effort.                     
  
Master Project Schedule 
TFW Policy is providing a consensus recommendation to the FPB on adjustments to fiscal year (FY) 
23 budget based on a large positive variance. A fair amount of the positive variance is due to staff 
vacancies and a substantial reduction in budget need for one CMER project with most of the 
remaining positive variance due to delays in project expenditures. While TFW Policy was able reach 
consensus on these mid biennium adjustments, reaching agreement on a proposed budget for next 
biennium by the August FPB meeting will be much more difficult. TFW Policy has differing opinions 
on the depth/breadth of knowledge of risk/uncertainty/context and does not have deep agreement on 
AMP project prioritization criteria. Therefore, determining the next priority topic area of scientific 
investigation is challenging. Some of this disagreement may be addressed through work on 
performance audit recommendations regarding net gains and decision criteria. However, that work is 
not due back to the FPB until November at the earliest which does not align with our need to forward 
a budget recommendation to the FPB in August. Some examples of the topic areas/questions TFW 
Policy is wrestling with include: 
  

• Have we learned enough about landscape scale amphibian population viability?  
• Should we investigate cost effective management of riparian zones to meet forest health, 

resiliency, and public resource protection objectives? 
• Is understanding of landscape scale status/trends important to determining overall 

effectiveness of the F&F rules? 
• Is determining watershed scale cumulative effects, biological response, and/or 

performance target validation needed sooner rather than later? 
 
I have confidence TFW Policy will endeavor to provide a consensus recommendation on next 
biennium’s AMP budget; however, given the time we have available and the challenging questions we 
need to answer, a non-consensus budget is a distinct possibility. It may be worthwhile for the FPB to 
discuss a contingency plan for that possibility and may be another opportunity for Principal 
engagement.  
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Clean Water Act (CWA) Assurance Milestones 
WFPA appreciates that the tone of Ecology’s CWA assurance status memo is much less negative than 
past versions. Providing a bit more context about the milestone status would be a helpful addition to 
future updates. 
 
There are 31 CMER related milestones; 21 have been completed, six are underway, three are off track, 
and one is not progressing. This translates into 87% of CMER milestones are either complete or 
underway, 13% are off track or not progressing. The decision to deprioritize the four milestones in the 
off track and not progressing category were AMP recommendations endorsed by the FPB, which 
includes affirmative votes by Ecology. There are 23 non-CMER milestones; 21 have been completed, 
one is underway, and one is not progressing. This translates into 96% of non-CMER milestones are 
either complete or underway and 4% are not progressing. Of the 54 total milestones 49, or 91%, are 
either complete or underway. Five milestones are off track or not progressing, 9%. Given this 
milestone status and the circumstances surrounding those milestones deemed off track or not 
progressing, the concerns about lack of progress on milestones appears misplaced.  
 
Finally, if there is sincere interest in understanding the effects of the Forest Practices Rules on water 
quality over space and time as suggested in Schedule M-2 of the F&F Report, a much stronger 
emphasis should be placed on developing and executing landscape and watershed scale monitoring. 
We are hoping to see this emphasis in future CWA assurance milestone updates.  
 
State Auditor’s Office Performance Audit Recommendations 
WFPA supports evaluation and potential revision and/or clarification of the topic areas referenced in 
the Adaptive Management Program Administrator’s memo on net gains options. While all topic areas 
are useful to consider, we are particularly focused on incorporating a structured decision-making 
approach, making better use of outside science, refining the proposal initiation process, and clarifying 
experience, skills, and expectations of CMER and Policy members. We look forward to working with 
other TFW Policy members to deliver specific recommendations in November.  
 
The decision criteria recommendation is also assigned to the AMP, but no work has been initiated in 
TFW Policy on this topic. Specific recommendations are also due in November. Reviewing and 
refining, or in some cases developing, clear and cogent decision criteria, including timelines 
associated with different criteria, is no small task and is as much about policy as it is science. TFW 
Policy made at least one unsuccessful attempt at tackling this topic in years past and it was pointed out 
as one of several areas needing attention in the 2009 CMER science peer review. AMP staff and 
participants would do well to recognize the importance of this task and the time/effort necessary to do 
it well.  
 
Np Buffer Alternatives Update 
TFW Policy received the final Hardrock II and Softrock study reports in January and accepted them in 
February. Stage II of dispute resolution on Np buffer alternatives related to the Policy response 
timeline on Hardrock Phase I was initiated in early April. We have eight different alternatives to 
consider, some with multiple components, and approximately two months remaining in dispute 
resolution to develop a consensus recommendation(s). TFW Policy can extend that timeline if all 
caucuses agree, but it cannot be extended by more than a few weeks and still meet our goal of 
delivering either a consensus recommendation or majority/minority reports to the FPB in advance of 
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the November meeting. TFW Policy has only just begun detailed discussions on potential decision 
criteria and the substantive merits of different proposals. While we are hopeful for a consensus 
recommendation to the FPB and committed to working towards that end, it is unclear if we will have 
adequate time to settle the different viewpoints enough to do so. WFPA recommends the FPB 
consider resurrecting the annual retreat, typically held in Fall, to focus an office and field day on Np 
buffer alternatives.  

Authentically executing adaptive management is time consuming and hard, even in the best possible 
circumstances. It is why very few organizations actually put it into practice. We would all do well to 
keep this reality in mind and find ways to improve our execution of adaptive management rather than 
looking for ways around it.  

Thank you for the opportunity to comment, should you have any questions I can be reached at 
dcramer@wfpa.org or (360) 280-5425. 

Sincerely, 

Darin D. Cramer 
Sr. Director of Forest & Environmental Policy 











From: Kenneth Osborn
To: DNR RE FP BOARD
Cc: DNR RE CPL
Subject: Alt harvest restrictions - Smaller land owners
Date: Sunday, April 24, 2022 2:59:28 PM

External Email

Madam Chair and Members of the Board,

I own 440 Ac in Skagit County and actively manage my forest for education, recreation and timber production. And
for the record, with luck, this property will survive me and be placed into a trust to support education and other
philanthropic  beneficiaries.
Furthermore I have placed all parcels into Designated Forest removing all possibility for development unless I pay
for the mandatory back taxes to remove them from that status.  In other words, I’m foregoing any HBU’s as I intend
to keep my property fully under forest management in perpetuity.

With that in mind, I feel the harvest restriction proposals we small landowners have received so far have been
unreasonably strict.  They are essentially the same as for large landowners who can accommodate larger buffers
with their larger land bases.  We ‘smalls’ are often in the low lying forest urban interface with higher sites hence
wider buffers and we are already having to confront low density urban sprawl lapping at our doorstep.  We don’t
have the swag of the big guys but we need to be taken seriously since cumulatively we are important to maintaining
a viable forest products industry and the quality of life we afford our local communities.

Thank you for your consideration.

Kind Regards,
Ken Osborn









wildlife habitat, clean water for local communities and a truly renewable resource for another
100+ years. 
Yes, the reality really is that stark.
 
Thank you for your time and consideration,
             
Patti Playfair, 4th generation Forest Steward
Owner: Rafter Seven Ranch, 
Past President, Washington Farm Forestry Association

Body of this email is attached in letter form, if desired.









payment of $26,000 for 50-60%  of the value when we logged the
adjacent timber in 2007. (DNR would not provide actual cruise data to us
so we can only guess at the percentage paid.)

·       $49,000 for timber in 4.9 acres of a second riparian zone.  The adjacent
area was logged in 2016 and 2018 and application was made for FREP
payment.  The cruising has just now started and if we are lucky we may
receive up to $50,000 of the $100,000 the timber is worth, when and if
the money is available to pay for the riparian easement.

·       $7,875 for regeneration cost of replanting 7.0 acres of riparian zone that
was logged 1 year before the rules changed.  This is an investment we
will never recover.

·       $166,000 of timber on 8.3 acres of riparian zone next to our current
logging that we will receive no revenue for. Because we intend to sell the
land in the near future, we are not applying for FREP because it seems to
take longer and longer to complete the FREP process and we do not
expect to own the land when and if any payment would be made. (We
also hope the next family to own our tree farm will be able to recover
some of the loss from a future riparian zone reduction.)

·       $23,800 for land value of 23.8 acres of riparian zone at $1,000/acre (low
to moderate value of current forest land values) that we are going to lose
when we sell the forest land.  Since there currently is no future revenue
of the riparian zone timber, there is then no value to anyone purchasing
the land as a forest land investment.  Assigning zero value for riparian
zone timber land has been standard practice since the rules changed in
2000.

·       The above does not include the leave trees and downed logs that must
be left on each acre that is logged, or the trees in the outer zone of the
riparian zone which are left in the “Whack and Pack” process but not
included in the FREP cruise.

 
$264,533 is our direct out of pocket cost for the 23.8 acres of riparian zone on
Brockway Road.  This is revenue that we lost, the price that we, like other
forest land owners, have to pay to own forest land.
$275,000 is the direct out of pocket cost for the land and timber on the Lost
Valley tract.



 
$539,533 in lost land and timber value is an almost unimaginable loss to our
retirement plans that no one at the state government seems to have any
understanding of or compassion for.  In addition, the impact goes beyond
ourselves and affects other businesses in our community and state.  Loggers,
truckers, and tree planters had less business because we couldn’t harvest the
timber in the riparian zone.  The state and county also lost the money that
would have been paid in forest excise and B&O taxes. 
 
I (Bryon) was a forester before retiring to manage our land, and I am convinced
that smaller buffers on these small harvest units would not have impacted the
functionality of the riparian zones. Although it is too late to help us, I hope that
the Forest Practices Board will take steps that encourage, rather than
discourage, individuals like us to invest their money and their dedication into
growing timber and keeping Washington evergreen!  Most everyone in society
and our state government wants to see forest land instead of houses.  How can
you as members of the Washington Forest Practices Board expect small non-
industrial land owners to keep their land in timber when so much is taken from
us? The option many are taking is to sell their land to home owners who can
log the riparian area and build right up to the streams.
 
Bryon and Donna Loucks

 





sustainability providing huge benefits to the environment and all our citizens
 
Please thoughtfully consider the commitments promised in Forests and Fish in 1999 and
subsequent WACs.  We are living up to our commitments...it is time for the State and FPB to
reassure us of their commitment with positive action.
 
Thank you in advance for you consideration and support for our privately owned forests,
 
Respectfully,
 
Alan & Ruby Walker







 

I own 400 acres of forest land in Grays Harbor and Mason counties. I
had to buy it all, no inheritance.  I bought my first parcel when I was 27
years old.  All of it is subdividable into 5, 10 or 20 acre parcels.  I had
hoped to leave it to my children and grandchildren.  Rather than the
government encouraging me to leave my land as timberland, I
continually have more expenses and restrictions thrust on me.  I don’t
understand why it’s taking you so long to fulfill your commitments to us
when you created WACs to reflect the 1999 legislative intent on behalf
of family forest owners.
 

I hope you will decide to allow meaningful “relatively low impact” harvest
restrictions for SFLOs as required by the Forest and Fish laws.
 

Sincerely,
 

 
Howard & Sheena Wilson
Wilson Tree Farm









 
Sincerely,
Nick Somero, President Pacific County Farm Forestry Association.







 
Please honor the commitments made to small landowners by the legislature to help keep my family
and others like us on the land we love, producing sustainable timber for the future.
 
RCW 76.13.100

(2) …The legislature further finds that small forestland owners should have the option of alternate
management plans or alternate harvest restrictions on smaller harvest units that may have a relatively low
impact on aquatic resources. …
 

RCW 76.09.368
Intent—Small forestland owners—Alternate plan processes/alternate harvest
restrictions—Report to the legislature.

The legislature intends that small forestland owners have access to alternate plan processes or
alternate harvest restrictions, or both if necessary, that meet the public resource protection standard set
forth in RCW 76.09.370(3), but which also lowers the overall cost of regulation to small forestland owners
including, but not limited to, timber value forgone, layout costs, and operating costs.
 
Heather Hansen















benefits to the state.  Please don’t disrespect us and our heirs that hope to keep our land in
perpetual forestland.  Thankyou in advance for keeping your promises and reducing the harvest
restrictions.
 

Sincerely,

Tom Atkins

 
 







From: ROBERT B STEWART
To: DNR RE FP BOARD
Cc: DNR RE CPL
Subject: Alternative harvest restrictions on smaller harvest units
Date: Saturday, April 30, 2022 6:47:30 PM

External Email

Madam Chair and Distinguished Board Members,

 As the father to the fourth generation of Stewart Tree Farmers, and Montesano raised in home to the American Tree
Farm System; I feel compelled to reach out and engage you on this serious forest topic.

In my short 69 year life span, I have watched as 24 to 28% of our family forest lands located in Grays Harbor, Lewis
and Cowlitz counties have been regulated away from us….with no grandfather provisions.  Riparian limiting
restrictions and endangered species acts have taken over 25% of our timber investing ground out of production.  
Consider for a moment, if someone should arbitrarily go into your retirement wealth portfolio and remove not only
25% of it’s present worth… but of all the future earnings on this investment.   Though not an attorney, I would
venture to say that it is unconstitutional and protected under the 4th Amendment ….the taking of private property.

Two cliches in the forest/environmental world are conducting sylviculture operations
following ‘best science’ and to perform stewardship practices ‘sustainably’.

I maintain that “killing” 25% of the goose that laid the golden egg
(ie taking it out of production),
along with de-incentivizing future generations to invest in timberland….is neither best science nor sustainable.

It is a well known principle  that the more a system is micromanaged for 1. a specific organism (provide your
keystone species du jour) and 2 for a specific insult (insert your governmental or environmental intervention du jour
here);  the more fragile rather than robust the system becomes.  On the other hand, the more diverse the management
system to accommodate a wide range of
species and wide range of systems…. the more robust and resilient the system.

I have been working with Coast Redwood,  Willamette Valley Pine.
and Chestnut on Lewis County family forestland owned and historically managed (since 1950’s) in Douglas Fir,
Western Red Cedar and Red Alder.
As Climate Change has further stressed bear depredated, root rot infected and Swiss needle cast Doug Fir, the
Redwood and Pine have shown superior growth and disease resistance in face of warming drying conditions.

Forest land managed with a cookie cutter ‘one management system fits all situations’ is doomed to failure… history
bears this out time after time.

In closing, I urge the board members to consider their decisions wisely.  Whereas adjusting to a changing climate by
changing planting/harvesting strategies is challenging enough for today’s land managers; adjusting to governmental
regulatory  restrictions ….be they riparian set backs, endangered species impacts, or black bear protection from
timber depredation….are particularly crippling rulings which today’s and tomorrow’s timberland owners have no
control over….you, my fellow Washingtonians, are effectively the judge, jury and executioner.

Timber is a 40 to 70 year old crop.
Your ruling will have long and lasting impact on our Evergreen State’s landscape.

It is my strong contention that today’s timberland owners are in the best position to steward their lands. 
Empowering them by un encumbering their harvest abilities will not only demonstrate good faith in them, but
restore  goodwill between all parties.



Most respectfully,
Robert B Stewart, DVM

Sent from my iPhone





-----Original Message-----
From: 
To: 
Sent: Mon, May 2, 2022 9:35 am
Subject: Re: WFFA 2022 Members - need your help/leadership

My name is Jerrie Eaton. I am a forester with over 50 years of timber management
experience. ( WSU class of 69 )  My wife Sally and I have been buying timberland in
Grays Harbor and Lewis counties and have several hundred acres. Our plan is to turn
our tree farm over to our daughters and grandchildren. We have a succession plan in
place.                                                      
I attended several meetings in the late 1990’s when the stream buffer rules were
being adopted. We are very frustrated with the way things turned out. We need help
from the Forest Practice Board that the buffer width commitments as based on
science and law as promised over 23 years ago are implemented. This was one of
the reasons the Small Forest Landowners went along with the change in the Forest
Practice Act.
 
Thank you in advance from my entire family.

Sent from my iPad
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In E. WA there are many Type F streams that are F because they meet physical 
criteria for “potential fish habitat” .  It is important to acknowledge that at Type F 
does not have to have fish – It doesn’t even need to have water!   
 
This is a good example of where provisions of “low impact” would help small 
forest landowners manage their land for the multiple public benefits inherent on a 
forested landscape. 
 
I can’t begin to tell you how difficult and embarrassing it is to explain to a small 
forest landowner that FPA rules require them to leave a 75 foot buffer on each 
side of their dry stream bed! 
 
In many E. WA situations  these harvest entries are barely breakeven forest 
health and fire resiliency entries –   which are actually being encouraged to meet 
the DNR 20 year Forest Health Strategic Plan !   
Sometimes less than breakeven ! 
 
 
Please do what is needed to comply with the above referenced RCW and WAC’s 
 
Thank – you,  
 
/S/ Phil Hess 
 
Phil Hess, Member 
SFLO AC  
  
 
 
P.S. Too me:  It is very clear in RCW 76.13.110 (4) that the RCW established 
Advisory Committee can make rule recommendations directly to the forest 
practices board.   Again, what is being proposed is not even a rule ! 
  





 
Thank you for doing the right thing,
 
Richard J. Alescio
President,
Washington Farm Forestry Assoc.
Chesterley Family Tree Farm LLC





Dear Madam Chair and members of the Board: 

My name is Bob Brink I run our family-owned 677 acre tree farm in Clark County. I have 
been a long time participant and observer of the Forest and Fish rules.  I had the first 
Alternate Plan approved by DNR in the state, was on the original Small Forest 
Landowner Advisory Committee, and am a past president of the Washington Farm 
Forestry Association. 

When Forest and Fish was passed, there was a sense of urgency at the state level as 
the Feds were implementing or proposing all sorts of draconian rules for stream buffers, 
owl circles, salmon protection and so on.  The Small Forest Landowner contingent in 
those discussions and negotiations agreed to a not very good deal, with assurances 
from the legislature and the agencies that small landowners were being promised a 
different and better deal that would be worked out down the road. 

It's been 23 years and we're still waiting. The state's official economic impact statement 
on the Forest and Fish rules stated that small landowners were going to be 
disproportionally impacted by these rules. While some generic templates have been 
approved, no significant relief has been forthcoming for our relatively low impact 
harvests. 

The proposed template from WFFA would be a great assistance in simplifying what has 
become a difficult to understand set of do's and don'ts when laying out a proposed 
harvest.  I encourage you fulfill the promises made in the WACs and orally to small 
forest landowners. 

Sincerely, 

 

Bob Brink   

 

 





I see, and frankly expect minimal, if any, relief in the future.  Please prove me wrong in this. 

Steve Pedersen

  

    











basically preserved; still, our salmon populations are dwindling. It is evident to most of us that
forest habitats are not the problem and other factors that impact salmon life cycles need to be
targeted.

It is not in Washington State’s best interest, both economically and environmentally, for you
to manage the demise of our small, large, and state working forests. The 6th generation is now
involved in our family tree farm, and they need to see support and incentives come from the
Forest Practice Board to ensure their continued sustainable management of our working forest.
It is time for you to honor the negotiated agreement/treaty/law initiated in 1987 by true leaders
Billy Frank Jr. and Stu Bledsoe.

Sincerely Yours,

Tom Westergreen

Sumas, WA










